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The Tri-County Beekeeperôs Association of Northern OH 

are hosting their 36
th
 Annual Spring Beekeeping Workshop on February 28-March 1 at 

the OARDC in Wooster. The Workshop, titled Beekeeping: Past, Present and Future, will 
take a look at the golden years of beekeeping, as well as the challenges facing beekeepers 
of today and tomorrow. There will be educational classes geared for beginners and experi-
enced beekeepers. There will also be workshops throughout the day for children, as well 
as a hands-on room. 

 

Friday evening: 

 

Tours of the Bee Museum and Pollinatarium 

 

Special Class Sessions from 7:00ð8:00 p.m., followed by refreshments:  

 

§ Evolution of BeekeepingðDr. Jim Tew 

 

§ Beginning Beekeeping with Central Ohio Beekeepers Association 

 

Saturday: 

 

Key Note Speaker: David Burns 

Topic: BeekeepingðPast, Present, Future 

 

Workshop Topics Include: 

 

§ Pollination and Bee Plants 

§ Small Hive Beetle 

§ Queen Rearing 

§ Electron Beam Sanitation 

§ Urban Beekeeping 

§ Cooking with Honey 

§ Kidôs Classes 

§ and moreé 

 

Please note:  This year there will be no walk-in registrations 
For more information: 

TCBAôs website: www.TriCountyBeekeepers.org 

Remember to  

renew your 

OSBA  

Membership 

 

See page  27 

for renewal form. 

http://www.TriCountyBeekeepers.org
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It's 24 degrees outside with six inches of snow covering 
the ground and snow piled on top of the beehives.   It's still 
amazing to me, sitting inside my warm office, that the hon-
eybees can survive inside thin wooden walls of their hive.  
While I do my share of worrying that I haven't done 
enough to prepare the hives for winter, I do enjoy the 
break from the hard labor of being a beekeeping.  It gives 
me time to catch up on reading the new beekeeping books 
and magazines I've acquired over the past year.   It also 
gives me time to reflect on the past year, what things 
worked, what didn't and what to plan for next year.  The 
same is true for OSBA.   The conferences and meetings 
are over for the year, but we have been busy working on 
conferences and plans for 2014.  I am very happy to see 
the excitement and energy from the newly elected officers. 
 
As Chairperson of last yearôs OSBA Conference Commit-
tee, I would like to thank all those who helped make the 
2013 Fall Meeting a huge success with more than 350 in 
attendance.  A special thanks goes to past president John 
George who helped find our new and much bigger meet-
ing location, Tolles Career Center,  and to Terry Lieber-
man-Smith who worked tirelessly behind the scenes and 
called or emailed me almost daily to make sure everything 
was covered.   
 
For the 2014 conferences I'm very excited to announce 
that Terry, Conference Chairperson, has reserved some 
great speakers for the summer and fall meetings.   We 
have lined up Jerry Hayes and Keith Delaplane for our 
Summer Meeting, June 7th at Miami University in Oxford 
Ohio.  For our Fall meeting Sue Cobey and Michael Palm-
er , November 1st in Plain City, Ohio.  With great speakers 
like these you'll definitely want to mark your calendar now. 
 
The Master Beekeeping Program continues to grow and 
evolve.   Bill Starrett has been appointed Chairman of the 
Master Beekeeping Committee.   There are currently more 
than 160 beekeepers enrolled in the program.   This pro-
gram is a great opportunity to improve your beekeeping 
skills.   See the OSBA website for more information. 
You should soon be getting your membership cards and 

renewal form for 2014.  Please take the time to verify the 
information and consider signing up for email newsletters.   
It helps OSBA keep our costs down and allows us to do 
more in other areas.  You will also receive beekeeping 
updates several times each quarter..   
 
Another change you may notice on the membership forms 
is a spot to make an earmarked donation to OSBA.  In 
past years we have sponsored beekeeping research pro-
jects though OSU.   I believe we should continue to do so, 
but should also formally extend our support to 4H mem-
bers doing beekeeping projects.   While it's been part of 
our mission statement it has been overlooked in recent 
years.   Any donations will be earmarked specifically for 
these projects. 
 
Communication is another area we've improved on but 
can still use improvement.   Email has allowed us to keep 
in better touch with our members, both distributing the 
newsletter and periodic announcements.   But we need 
your help!  We can't keep you or your local club officials 
informed if we don't have your contact information.   So 
please let us know of any changes to physical or email 
addresses.  This is equally important for the officers of 
local associations.   Please make sure we have your con-
tact information correct so that you receive timely notices 
of events and other information. 
 
You do not need to be a board member to get involved in 
OSBA.   Many of our members have useful skills we can 
use.  We can use your help at conferences, classes, serv-
ing on committees, grant writing, at the State Fair,  promo-
tion of OSBA, and more.   If you are interested in helping 
or promoting OSBA please let us know. 
 
Finally, I welcome your feedback, comments and ideas.   
OSBA is your association and your input is invaluable.    
My email address is tarheit@watchtv.net and my phone 
number is 419-371-1742.  While I may be difficult at times 
to reach during the day between work and the bee yard,  
Please leave a message and the best time to call.  I will 
return your call or email if I receive it. 

President's Letter 

Tim Arheit 

Please support our Advertisersð 

They support OSBA 

When you place your order 

tell them you saw their advertisement in the OSBA Newsletter 
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2013 was an incredible year for the OSBA Conferences.  Engaging speakers, record-setting attendance, new venues, 
beekeeping fellowship, and added activities such as the live bee removal from a tree trunk, and even honey judging!  

If you thought last yearôs OSBA conferences were pretty spectacular, hold your beekeeping veils and be prepared for 
some great speakers, topics, and other fun activities at the upcoming summer and fall conferences this year. 

This yearôs summer conference will be at Miami University in Oxford, Ohio on Saturday, June 7, 2014 . The Butler 
County beekeepers Association will be hosting this event once again. Our guest speakers include Jerry Hayes, Keith 
Delaplane ,and Denise Ellsworth.  Jerry Hayes has helped educate many of us through his monthly Q&A column in 
American Bee Journal.  Keith Delaplane is a noted instructor, speaker, researcher, and author in many of our be pub-
lications.  Denise Ellsworth  is the coordinator of the webinar series focused towards helping beekeepers, and a popu-
lar presenter at many bee and master gardener conferences. 

We will also have hands on apiary breakout sessions, along with hands on task for the apprentice level of the master 
beekeeper program   along with educational opportunities, weôll have a few surprises along the way. 

Although it seems a long way off, our November 1 conference at Tolles Career and Technical Center in Plain City, 
Ohio, is going to be another absolutely amazing event that you will want to attend. Our current lineup of speakers in-
cludes Sue Cobey, Mike Palmer, and Denise Ellsworth. 

 

Floyd Ostrowski 
Dan Theisen 
Mark Briggs 
Stephan Craig 

Judy Pendergast 
David Powell 
Jeff Rohrer 

New OSBA Life Members 

The following beekeepers have shown their support of OSBA by 
becoming Life Members.  Life Membership consists of a one-time 
payment to OSBA of $160. 

OSBA Conferencesð Mark Your Calendars! 

Put Your Creativity and Skills to Use 
 

If you want to reach beyond your local hive and help develop programs and initiatives that will have a 
positive impact on beekeeping across Ohio, its as easy as joining one of the OSBA Committees.  
Our various committees meet throughout the year in order to continually update projects or brainstorm new ideas. 
Some committees are long-standing, while others are more project-related.  Current committees include: Master 
Beekeeper Committee, New Club Handbook Committee, Fair Committee,  Conference Committee, Marketing Com-
mittee, etc.   

If your skillsets are a fit for any of the above committees, or you want to expand your skillsets, please contact either 
Tim Arheit: tim@honeyrunapiaries.com or Terry Lieberman-Smith: osbanewseditor@woh.rr.com 

See you in committee... 
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Ohio beekeepers are fortunate in that the USDA Beltsville 
Honey Bee Diagnostic Laboratory still conducts basic pest 
and disease diagnoses of honey bees at no cost for regis-
tered beekeepers in the United States of America. 
 
It is important to send samples to a laboratory that is unbi-
ased, professional and reliable so that the results can be 
trusted.  The Beltsville Lab is run by well trained and 
knowledgeable staff who see a great deal of honey bee 
problems every year and can provide sound advice. 

 
Several reasons may prompt the beekeeper to have his/
her bees tested: 

 

§ Any beekeeper who wishes to sell queens, bees, 
packages, or nucs in Ohio must have a Queen Certif-
icate issued by the Ohio Department of Agriculture 
(ODA) before these goods are sold, per Ohio Apiary 
Law 909.08.  This rule is to ensure that the bees are 
healthy and free of serious pests and diseases, 
mainly American foulbrood, Nosema, plus varroa and 
tracheal mites.  The rule requires the apiary from 
which the bees are produced, to have both adult 
bees and a section of brood sampled for diagnosis. 

 

§ In most cases, the beekeeper need only to write on 
his/her Annual Apiary Registration form of the intent 
to sell bees.  The 2014 Registration form provides a 
box for the beekeeper to check if he/she plans to sell 
bees.  Beekeepers must apply for a Queen Certifi-
cate by April 1 of each year that the beekeeper plans 
to sell bees/queens or nucs. 

 

§ The County Apiary Inspector will receive a copy of 
these forms and inspect these yards first.  The in-
spector will collect a composite sample of 50-100 
bees from the total number of colonies per location 
and place them in alcohol, then cut a section of 
brood from the colonies per location. 

 

§ If the results received from the USDA Honey Bee 
Lab are negative for the pests described above, 
ODA will send the Queen Certificate to the bee-
keeper.  The beekeeper should keep this docu-
ment and either show or give a copy of it to those 
who purchase the bees. 

 

§ If a colony does not look vigorous or healthy or the 
queen is not producing as expected, the beekeep-
er may want to have the bees tested to determine 
if a disease/ pest is present.  If a disease/pest is 
found, the beekeeper can then treat appropriately, 

instead of guessing or treating unnecessarily. 
 

§ Many entrepreneurs are now raising their own 
queens and making colonies exclusively from their 
own hives instead of ordering packages. To main-
tain the quality of his/her stock, the beekeeper will 
want to have the bees tested at least once a year. 
 

§ Sometimes an unknown insect or strange looking 
bee or pupa is seen in the hive.  The beekeeper 
can send these samples for ID as well. 
 

 
To submit a sample, the item must be collected correctly 
and mailed following recommended guidelines so that the 
package will arrive at the Lab in the best condition.  A 
moldy or damaged sample cannot be diagnosed and thus 
would result in a waste of the beekeeperôs time and mon-
ey. 
 
The instructions below were taken from the USDA Honey 
Bee Diagnostic Labôs website. 
www.ars.usda.gov/Services/docs.htm?docid=7472 
 
Submission of Samples for Diagnosis: 
 
General Instructions 

¶ Beekeepers, bee businesses, and regulatory 
officials may submit samples.  

¶ Samples are accepted from U.S. states and 
territories, and Canada; samples are NOT ac-
cepted from other countries. For samples 
originating from Canada click here. 

¶ Include a short description of the problem along 
with your name, address, phone number or e-
mail address.  

¶  At this time the service has no charge. 

¶ For additional information, call (301) 504-8821 
or e-mail: bart.smith@ars.usda.gov  

 
How to Send Adult Honey Bees 
 

¶ Send at least 100 bees and if possible, select 
bees that are dying or that died recently. De-
cayed bees are not satisfactory for examina-
tion.  

¶ Bees should be placed in and soaked with 70% 
ethyl, methyl, or isopropyl alcohol as soon as 
possible after collection and packed in leak-
proof containers.  

¶ USPS, UPS, and FedEx do no accept ship-

(Continued on page 18) 

How to Submit Bee Samples for Diagnosis 

Barbara Bloetscher 

Snip and Save Technique  

http://www.ars.usda.gov/Services/docs.htm?docid=7472
http://www.ars.usda.gov/SP2UserFiles/Place/12453300/CA%20Diagnostic%20Samples.pdf
mailto:bart.smith@ars.usda.gov
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EAS held itôs annual meeting this summer in West Ches-
ter, Pennsylvania.  This college campus was an interest-
ing venue and you got your walking shoes broken in!  
That said, over 700 attended this meeting.  Each year the 
attendance grows and this one is now holding the title of 
ñbest attendedò.  But hold on ï here comes Kentucky! 
  
Back to West ChesteréThe Conference days were filled 
with wonderful speakers, a lot of science, and the short 
course was well attended on Monday and Tuesday.  
Many rooms were filled to capacity-some standing room 
only.   Many new Master Beekeepers were certified!   
 
It seemed the vendor areas were always bustling with 
super EAS deals and ñFREEò shipping.  All the major 
suppliers were there and I enjoyed visiting the local sup-
pliers as well.  Local bee plants in pots were available-
bought those right up! 
 
The business meeting was well the usual type business 
meeting.  The most exciting part was when the new pres-
ident, Tammy Horn, spoke about the upcoming EAS 
2014 in Eastern Kentucky.  Here is Tammyôs note to all 
as posted in the EAS Journal: 
 
The Eastern Apicultural Society will be holding its 2014 
annual conference at Eastern Kentucky University, Rich-
mond campus, July 27-August 1.  
 
The keynote speaker will be, tentatively, Dr. Nicola Brad-
bear, founder of Bees for Development, an international 
extension nonprofit with teams in Africa, India and China 
among other places. Other speakers include beekeepers 
with the KY National Guard Ag Team, researchers with 
the USDA and state universities and other beekeepers 

involved with beekeeping extension programs. The Short 
Course will begin July 28-30. The general conference 
program begins on July 30 and concludes with a banquet 
August 01. More details about this conference including 
2014 program can be found at the following address: 
www.easternapiculture.org. 
 
 I have personally been to this venue and the new sci-
ence building will hold the conference nicely.  Most of the 
conference will be in the science classrooms and shuttles 
are being arranged for those who will need some extra 
assistance.  I ate on campus and the food was great ï 
about 6 to 8 different food stations. Everything from sal-
ads and sandwiches to hot pastas, pizza and meat dish-
es!  I donôt think someone could walk away hungry!  
Tammy is arranging a pre-tour of a surface mine site 
where she keeps bees.  This will be on the Saturday prior 
the conference start.  I will be on that one for sure!   
 
Other than buying too much and trying to get in the car 
for the ride home, I think we all enjoyed West Chester 
and are eagerly waiting Eastern Kentuckyôs hosting of 
the event. 

A Report from our EAS Director 

Peggy Garnes 

http://www.simpsonsbeesupply.com/
http://www.txins.com/
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Making Your Life Easier  

Terry Lieberman-Smith 

One of the great things about beekeeping is that there are 
so many different aspects of the hobby.  Roy and Bill and 
Dr. to get to discuss some of the more technical aspects, 
so I get to cover the other side of the hobby.  Here are so 
many products and so much great advice that sometimes 
itôs a bit overwhelming. So each quarter, I will cover a few 
ideas or products that can make your life easier. 

We all lead very fast-paced lives and sometimes we donôt 
have the opportunity to show our appreciation for people 
who help us or who might need a little lifting of their spirits.  
I solved the problem by always having on hand some type 
of honey treat in the house that I can share with other peo-
ple, whether itôs honey caramels, honey scotch (the des-
sert topping, not the alcohol), honey fudge sauce or some 
other little tasty honey-based treat.  This time of year the 
gift is honey caramels.  I have batches of cut-up and 
wrapped dark and light honey caramels waiting for the 
right occasion to share with others.  I usually put them in a 
cellophane gift bag that I buy at the local craft store. Itôs a 
nice presentation, but nothing too exciting.  

While I was in one of the big box stores. I noticed that 
Avery has a new product called Printable Bag Toppers 
with bags.  Right now they are on sale for a final cost of 
about $.18 per bag and topper (plus, I get a quarterly re-
fund for all my purchases so it will be cost me even less).  
Not only do these bag toppers make a wonderful presen-
tation. The fact that Avery.com has free online design op-
tions to make your product look professional also helps 
create great business image and  good-looking giftlet an 
brighten up anyoneôs day.  If you are looking to grow your 
business and want to have a professionally prepared look-
ing product on a stores shelf ,this is a great way to get 
extraordinary results for small price.  You could even de-
sign your own toppers, and print them on almost any type 
of label surface, and even use gift bags you get at the 
craft store.  I donôt know if they make heavier duty labels 
but you would certainly need a slightly thicker label for the 
same type of crisp presentation. 

 

SUGAR BRICKS 
ñConvenient in every wayò 

 
A year-round feeding strategy that reduces 

starvation and increases overwinter success. 

Eliminates the mess of syrup 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

3 1/2 lbs of feed per brick (approx. 6òx6òx2ò) 

Set of 12 bricks: $93 (Delivered in U.S.) 

 
Send checks payable to: 
Mel Disselkoen Apiaries 

 1941 Alba, Wyoming, MI 49509 
 

www.mdasplitter.com 
INTERNATIONAL MATING NUC, INC C 2010 

http://www.mdasplitter.com/
http://www.mdasplitter.com/
http://www.modernbeekeepingusa.com/
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OSBA is a non-profit organization with a mission to promote beekeeping in the state of Ohio.  OSBA has a Board of 
Directors made up of 23 voting members. Eighteen of these members represent each of the nine regions of Ohio.  
They are the people who represent the membership and your region in all votes taken by the OSBA board regarding 
business of OSBA.  You need to get to know your representatives. 
 
The duties of the Director as listed by the Constitution: 
 
The elected director will work with the beekeepers and local beekeeping associations and clubs in their respective 
regions to promote and implement the purposes of the OSBA within their regions. The Directors shall work to foster 
cooperation and collaboration between the local beekeeping associations and clubs in their respective regions. The 
directors shall have such other duties as assigned by the president or the board of directors. The directors shall at-
tend all board of directors meetings with right of voice and vote on any matter brought before the board of directors. 
The directors shall report regularly to the Board of Directors regarding activities within their region. 
 
The duties of the Appointed Representatives as listed by the Constitution: 
 
The Regional Representative(s) nominated and confirmed pursuant to Article XI, A. & B. shall have voice and vote as 
full members of the Board of Directors. They shall serve a 1 year term commencing with the date of the first Board of 
Directorsô meeting in January and concluding on December 31st of the same year. 

 

Director 

Tom Rathbun 

Representative 

Open 

Director  

Dwight Wilson 

Representative 

Dan Bollett 

Director 

Dwight Wells 

Representative 

 

Director 

Alex Zomchek 

Representative 

Karri Brushkotter 

Director 

Richard Manley 

Representative 

Tracy Alarcon 

Director 

Joe Kovaleski 

Representative 

 

Director 

Sam Hammett 

Representative 

Ron Hoopes  

Director 

Chris Lovett 

Representative 

Joel G. Boothby   

Directors 

Connie Schalinske 

Ron Willison 

Representative 

Kim Flippen 

What is OSBA 
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 The Ohio Sensitive Crop Registry (OSCR)  

Jared Shaffer 

Pesticide drift from target areas may damage sensitive 
crops and organisms such as honeybees, grapes, straw-
berries, tomatoes and broadleaf vegetables. Communica-
tion between beekeepers, producers and pesticide appli-
cators is critical to avoid personal/property damage while 
allowing target crops to benefit from applied pesticides. 
The Ohio Sensitive Crop Registry (OSCR) is a voluntary 
informational tool designed to allow stakeholders an ef-
fective way to communicate and protect organic crops, 
pesticide-sensitive crops and apiaries. OSCR was devel-
oped and is operated by the Ohio Department of Agricul-
tureôs Pesticide & Fertilizer Regulation section, which 
trains and licenses over 30,000 pesticide applicators and 
more than 13,000 pesticide products operating in the 
state of Ohio.  
 
Registered apiarists and organic and pesticide-sensitive 
crop producers have the ability to draw their locations on 
an online map and share them with other registered us-
ers. Licensed pesticide applicators in the state of Ohio, 
such as farmers spraying their crops or ODOT crews ap-
plying roadside herbicides, can log-in to the system and 
search the map for sensitive areas nearby. Apiaries in 
particular can be difficult for pesticide applicators to spot 
and avoid. Although beekeepers must post their contact 
information in every apiary, OSCR can be used in addi-
tion to these postings to help applicators locate apiaries 
and contact the beekeepers before spraying.  
 
To help ensure the highest-quality data for pesticide 
spray planning, the Ohio Department of Agriculture veri-
fies each user registration request and each crop location 
submission before the data is entered into the Registry. 
Due to this verification process, OSCR is currently de-
signed for use by commercial agricultural entities only; 
homeowners with private gardens, landscaping along 
roadways, and community areas are not eligible to use 
the OSCR system. Only apiarists and those who produce 
crops for sale will be approved to enter data into the sys-
tem. This level of quality control is designed to allow for 
the continued success of OSCR and the optimal use of 
pesticides in Ohio.  
 
Users can register for an account online through the 
OSCR website. Paper enrollment forms will be made 
available to those without internet access who also wish 
to register. These forms can be acquired by contacting 
ODA at 614-728-6386, or the local OSU Extension office.  
OSCR can be accessed directly via this address: http://
www.agri.ohio.gov/scr  
 

For more information, visit the OSCR website or contact 
Jared Shaffer at:  
 

Attention: Sensitive Crop Registry  
Ohio Department of Agriculture  
Pesticide & Fertilizer Regulation  
8995 E. Main Street, Bldg. 23  
Reynoldsburg, OH 43068-3399  

 
Phone: 614-728-6386  
Fax: 614-466-9754  
Email: SensitiveCropRegistry@agri.ohio.gov  
 

 

http://www.medivet.ca/
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http://www.dadant.com/
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Beekeeping / Honey Bee Vehicle License Plates 

Paul Lane 

Weôve all seen them, they have been available for a cou-
ple decades and perhaps you currently have one on your 
car or truck - specialty license plates.  You know the 
ones, they have a logo or design on the left side of the 
plate and theyôre promoting a specific cause the owner is 
interested in.  Some of the original specialty plates were 
for various Ohio colleges and universities, Lake Erie, and 
Ohio State Parks.  Today, a vehicle owner in Ohio has a 
choice of over 155 specialty plates; among the most re-
cent is a plate for Superman.   

A couple years ago I was researching a beekeeping is-
sue when I came across a picture of a Maryland license 
plate advocating the Maryland State Beekeepers Associ-
ation.  What a neat idea!   
My curiosity eventually got the best of me, as I started 
checking into what the process entails to do something 
similar in Ohio.  The Bureau of Motor Vehicles adminis-
ters Ohioôs specialty plate program, and surprisingly, itôs 
rather simple and straightforward.  In a nutshell, an or-
ganization needs: 

1. 500 valid signatures of Ohio citizens who 
intend to buy the proposed plate. 

2. An Ohio legislator must draft a bill to estab-
lish the plate and the bill must be approved 
by the General Assembly. 

 

Signatures were collected at the Tri-County Spring Work-
shop and OSBAôs pavilion at the Ohio State Fair.  Nearly 
every person beekeepers engaged with at the fair was 
interested and enthusiastic about purchasing a honey 
bee license plate to help ñsave the bees.ò  Approximately 
950 signatures were submitted to the BMV.  Once the 
legislation is passed, the BMV will work to verify 500 of 
the signatures.  A representative is currently working to 
have the language for the license plate inserted into a 
bill.  I am hesitant to put a timeframe on the legislation 

process.  However, I am optimistic that the plate will be 
available in 2014. 
 
With every license plate sold, a portion of the fees will be 
directed to OSBA.  I am excited about promoting Ohio 
beekeeping / the honey bee on license plates, the idea of 
being able to raise funds to help state beekeepers is a 
wonderful additional bonus.  As beekeepers, weôve prob-
ably all has similar conversations with the general public 
regarding the problems honey bees are having today.  
People want to help honey bees.  I didnôt consider mone-
tary issues when I first started pursuing beekeeping li-
cense plates, but this may well be a nice fundraiser for 
OSBA and that means more financial support for Ohio 
beekeepers.     

Ohio Beekeeping is the official publication of the Ohio 
State Beekeepers Association. Annual subscriptions 
are included with membership in OSBA.  

Send news about your bees and your experiences, 
as well as your corrections, letters, comments, photo-
graphs and stories, interviews, and added requests 
to: 

Terry Lieberman Smith 

PO Box 24181 

Dayton, OH 45424  

Or email: osbanewseditor@woh.rr.com. 


